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‘Inspiring learners to be the best they can be’ 
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Dear Parents,

                        It was good to see many of you on Monday for the presentation on the new Primary Curriculum and report format, I hope that you found it useful. For those unable to attend I am pleased to be able to provide you with some notes on the presentation, the power point used is also available on the website under the ‘Information’ tab.
In September 2014 Puddletown First School along with all state schools in England introduced the new National Curriculum. The new curriculum is different in a number of ways that are outlined below.
Levels
The previous curriculum had been a level based curriculum with each child’s knowledge, understanding and performance being assessed against set criteria arranged in levels. The attainment expected at the end of an academic year was used to benchmark pupil and school performance both locally and nationally. For example the national benchmark for children completing Y2 – the end of Key Stage 1 – was level 2, for children completing Y6 – the end of Key Stage 2 – was level 4.

The new National Curriculum does not use levels to bench mark a child’s academic performance. Instead it uses Age Related Expectations (ARE) within the child’s academic year. This means that a child will learn the curriculum for that year and their progress will reflect their level of understanding as they journey through the year. At Puddletown First School we will track children’s progress through their learning journey using the following descriptions; 

Working towards -  This describes that the child has begun to learn the curriculum but is not yet confident in their understanding and cannot apply their knowledge. It also means that they have not yet covered a good deal of the curriculum.
Mostly achieved – This describes that the child has now covered a significant amount of the curriculum. It means that they also are showing a more secure understanding of the curriculum and are beginning to apply their knowledge and understanding

Achieved – This describes the expected standard for a child in the year group. It means they have covered the curriculum showing a good understanding and a good ability to apply their understanding in a variety of contexts.

In the report you will receive at the end of this term you will see the predicted level of attainment that your child is expected to achieve by the end of the academic year. This would be reported as Y1 working towards or Y4 achieved etc
However there are 2 exceptions for this.
Reception Year -  Reports for reception children which will be a judgement of their current level of attainment and will reflect the requirements of the Early Years Foundation Stage and the Early Learning Goal milestones.
Year 2 – As Y2 began their learning journey in Y1 using the old curriculum they will be assessed using the level based judgements, with a secure level 2 assessment being the national expectation. Therefore where your child’s report indicates an achieved prediction this means they are judged as being on course to be a secure level 2.
The New Curriculum

The new curriculum has raised expectations in all year groups with many elements of learning previously in higher year groups being taught in younger years. In simple terms it is harder. This means that currently there are apparent gaps in children’s learning when making assessments using the new curriculum as they didn’t need to be covered in the previous curriculum. The effect is that children who when using the old curriculum were achieving in line or above expectations may now appear to be below an age related expectation as they haven’t yet completed the curriculum. Staff are working very hard to fill these gaps and as the children move through school the effect will be less. 

However, in the reports you receive this term you may be surprised at your child’s attainment which may be a reflection on the introduction of a new curriculum rather than their ability. This will not be unique to Puddletown First School, all schools both locally and nationally will experiencing similar issues as they work through the new National Curriculum.
Under the old curriculum the emphasis was very much on content and knowledge, this meant that able children were often working on concepts in a level above their year group expectation. The new curriculum has a greater emphasis on a deeper understanding of the concepts, this is called mastery. It is the ability not just to complete set tasks but also to apply their learning in a variety of situations without support. This higher level of competency is a key feature not just of the curriculum but also of the National assessments. This means that it will be less common for children to be learning a curriculum above their age group, rather we would be helping them to have a deeper understanding and an ability to transfer and use their skills in a variety of situations. 

We have reflected this in our report format with an additional attainment description of mastery. A child achieving this level of attainment would be achieving at a higher level than could be expected for their age.

I have to say that it is far easier to talk about these changes than write them in a letter, therefore if anything is unclear please do ask and I will be very happy to explain further. In the meantime I do urge you to make sure that you make an appointment for this term’s parent/teacher meetings as they will be based around the report and how together we can ensure we achieve the very best outcomes for your child.
Yours sincerely,
D Hunwick
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